

# ISSUE BRIEF

No. 4849 | MAY 3, 2018

# Three Lessons from the 2018 Teacher Strikes (So Far)

Jonathan Butcher

Teacher strikes and walkouts have disrupted student learning in states across the country this year. To date, teachers in West Virginia, Oklahoma, Kentucky, Arizona, Colorado, and Puerto Rico have closed classrooms. Teachers in other states are now considering similar protests.

Disgruntled teachers are demanding that state law-makers increase education spending and teacher pay.<sup>3</sup> Yet in most states, school districts ultimately determine teacher salaries, not state lawmakers.<sup>4</sup> Even when state lawmakers increase education funding, examples demonstrate that teacher pay does not always improve.

As the potential for more strikes looms, there are three lessons from the 2018 strikes so far:

1. Strikes and Walkouts Interrupt Student Learning and Send Parents Scrambling. Even parents who support the teachers' demands say that school closures are hard on families. Reuters reported that the Oklahoma walkout earlier this month tested "the patience of parents, many of whom support the labor action." 5

Parents who cannot take their children to work must look for child care. One West Virginia news outlet reported: "A few parents told us they weren't sure what they're going to do. Especially if it goes longer than this week, that will be very difficult."

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at <a href="http://report.heritage.org/ib4849">http://report.heritage.org/ib4849</a>

## The Heritage Foundation

214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

"As if moms and dads don't have enough to worry about as the school year draws to a close, they're now sorting through frantic emails, texts and calls from their local schools, trying to figure out what to do," wrote an Arizona columnist.<sup>7</sup>

Other parents were concerned that the lost class time would hurt students on the state and advanced placement tests scheduled later this semester.<sup>8</sup> Parents of children with special needs are also worried. An Arizona father of a child with autism said, "My child just started talking, and now there's going to be a setback because someone wants more money."

2. School Districts—Not State Lawmakers—Are Ultimately Responsible for Teacher Salaries. Disgruntled teachers have demanded that state lawmakers increase state education spending, but it is the school districts that have the last word on teacher pay, even in states with minimum pay scales. State officials in more than a dozen states set statewide teacher pay scales, including three states that have seen strikes already: West Virginia, Kentucky, and Oklahoma.<sup>10</sup>

Statewide teacher salary schedules in these states "only dictate minimum salaries that school districts must provide to their teachers." According to the Education Commission of the States, most districts exceed this minimum level. School districts, then, are responsible for salary adjustments above the minimum.

For example, Goldwater Institute research finds that Tempe Elementary School District (TESD) in Arizona receives 25 percent more per student in tax-payer funds than Alhambra Elementary School District (AESD, 20 miles from Tempe), but TESD pays teachers 30 percent less than AESD.<sup>12</sup> "If Arizona teachers and the public have a gripe with elected

officials, the elected officials they should be targeting with this anger need to be their locally elected school district governing boards," says Goldwater Education Director Matthew Simon.<sup>13</sup>

**3. Tax Increases Do Not Guarantee Higher Teacher Salaries.** Oklahoma lawmakers raised taxes to pay for teacher raises in light of the April

walkout. <sup>14</sup> Arizona lawmakers have already extended a sales tax that helps pay for schools, and the teacher union may put a measure on the ballot this fall asking voters to pay higher taxes to increase school spending. <sup>15</sup> Kentucky legislators overrode the governor's veto of a tax increase to spend more on schools. <sup>16</sup> Yet district budgets can derail even the best-intend-

- Emily Wendler, "Oklahoma and Kentucky Teachers Go on Strike, Demanding More Education Funding," NPR, April 2, 2018, https://www.npr.org/2018/04/02/598916323/oklahoma-and-kentucky-teachers-go-on-strike-demanding-more-education-funding (accessed April 30, 2018); Morales Laboy, "Striking for Schools and for Puerto Rico," SocialistWorker.org, April 3, 2018, https://socialistworker.org/2018/04/03/striking-for-schools-and-for-puerto-rico (accessed April 30, 2018); Jess Bidgood, "West Virginia Raises Teachers' Pay to End Statewide Strike," *The New York Times*, March 6, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/06/us/west-virginia-teachers-strike-deal.html (accessed April 30, 2018); Ricardo Cano, "Arizona #RedforEd Teacher Walkout: What We Know Now," Arizona Central, April 20, 2018, https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/arizona-education/2018/04/20/arizona-redfored-teacher-walkout-what-we-know-now/450896002/ (accessed April 30,2018); Madeline Will, "Will Colorado Teachers Go on Strike? Lawmakers Are Worried," *Education Week*, April 23, 2018, http://blogs.edweek.org/edweek/teacherbeat/2018/04/will\_colorado\_teachers\_go\_on\_strike. html?cmp=eml-enl-eu-news2&M=58461552&U=1707957 (accessed April 30, 2018); and Elizabeth Harrington, "Overheard on Acela: Teachers' Union President Plots to Shut Puerto Rico Schools from First Class Car," *Washington Free Beacon*, April 16, 2018, http://freebeacon.com/issues/overheard-acela-teachers-union-president-plots-shut-puerto-rico-schools-first-class-car/ (accessed April 30, 2018).
- Madeline Will, "Across the Country, Teachers Are Sharing Lessons on How to Strike," Education Week, April 26, 2018, https://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2018/04/26/across-the-country-teachers-are-sharing-lessons.html?cmp=eml-eu-news1&M=58466443&U=50669 (accessed April 30, 2018).
- 3. Cano, "Arizona #RedforEd Teacher Walkout: What We Know Now."
- Michael Griffith, "State Teacher Salary Schedules," Education Commission of the States, March 2016, https://www.ecs.org/wp-content/uploads/State-Teacher-Salary-Schedules-1.pdf (accessed April 30, 2018).
- 5. Heide Brandes and Lenzy Krehbiel-Burton, "Okahoma Parents Fret Over Childcare, Testing as Teachers Strike," Reuters, April 12, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-oklahoma-education-parents/oklahoma-parents-fret-over-childcare-testing-as-teachers-strike-idUSKBN1HJ1AR (accessed April 30, 2018).
- Dan Klein, "Many Parents Support Teacher Strike, Some Scramble," WSAZ News Channel 3, February 21, 2018, http://www.wsaz.com/content/news/Many-parents-support-teacher-strike-some-scramble-474765113.html (accessed April 30, 2018).
- Jon Gabriel, "Gabriel: If Arizona Teachers Strike Now, It's a War Against Parents, Not Politicians," Arizona Central, April 24, 2018, https://www.azcentral.com/story/opinion/op-ed/2018/04/24/arizona-teacher-strike-red-ed-war-against-parents-not-politicians/545675002/ (accessed April 30, 2018).
- 8. Brandes and Krehbiel-Burton, "Oklahoma Parents Fret Over Childcare, Testing as Teachers Strike."
- 9. KSAZ, "Father Fears for Autistic Son's Development Due to Impending Teacher Walkout," Fox10, April 24, 2018, http://www.fox10phoenix.com/news/arizona-news/father-fears-for-autistic-sons-development-due-to-impending-teacher-walkout (accessed April 30, 2018).
- 10. Griffith, "State Teacher Salary Schedules," and Michael Hansen, "Hidden Factors Contributing to Teacher Strikes in Oklahoma, Kentucky, and Beyond," Brookings Brown Center Chalkboard, April 6, 2018, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/brown-center-chalkboard/2018/04/06/hidden-factors-contributing-to-teacher-strikes-in-oklahoma-kentucky-and-beyond/; National Council on Teacher Quality, "Teacher Contract Database," available at https://www.nctq.org/contract-database/stateReport (accessed April 30, 2018).
- 11. Griffith, "State Teacher Salary Schedules."
- Matthew Simon, "Who Is Really Responsible for Teacher Pay?" Goldwater Institute, April 9, 2018, https://indefenseofliberty.blog/2018/04/09/who-is-really-responsible-for-teacher-pay/ (accessed April 30, 2018).
- 13. Ibid.
- Dale Denwalt, "Oklahoma House Passes Tax Bill, Teacher Raise," The Oklahoman, March 26, 2018, http://newsok.com/oklahoma-house-passes-tax-bill-teacher-raise/article/5588485 (accessed April 30, 2018).
- Ricardo Cano, "Arizona Legislature Passes Education Sales Tax Plan," Arizona Republic, March 22, 2018, https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/politics/arizona-education/2018/03/22/arizona-lawmakers-fast-track-proposition-301-education-sales-tax-extension/447963002/(accessed May 1, 2018), and Katie Campbell, "Teachers Union Prepares to Ask Voters for Tax Hike," Arizona Capitol Times, April 26, 2018, https://azcapitoltimes.com/news/2018/04/26/arizona-education-association-teachers-union-tax-hike-ballot-initiative/(accessed April 30, 2018).
- 16. "Kentucky Lawmakers Override Budget Veto in Win for Teachers," *The New York Times*, April 13, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/13/us/kentucky-budget-veto-teachers.html (accessed May 1, 2018).

ed spending increases. In Kentucky, the state's largest school district, Jefferson County, is swollen with non-instructional staff. A 2014 audit found 369 administrators earning more than \$100,000 a year. The district had three times as many administrators than comparable districts in other states. Another audit is due this year, and some have called for the state to assume control of the district. Such examples can be found around the country.

In Arizona, the percentage of education spending that districts use for classrooms is a controversial topic because of state audits tracking a decrease in instructional spending, "while the percentages spentonallother operational areas have increased." So far, the lawmakers' proposal to increase teacher salaries and end the current strike does not "require districts to spend the money on teacher pay raises." <sup>21</sup>

## Recommendations

■ Teachers and state lawmakers should hold school districts accountable for school budgets. School district audits should make administrator salaries publicly available, especially for districts that ask voters for budget overrides, or before votes on bonds to pay for new buildings. A nationally representative survey finds that adults underestimate how much is spent per child in

public schools by \$4,000.<sup>22</sup> When told how much taxpayers spend, support for funding increases drops by 15 percentage points.

■ Evaluate and pay teachers based on job performance, not last-in, first-out policies. Ten states determine teacher layoffs based all or partially on seniority.<sup>23</sup> The National Council for Teacher Quality studied 100 large school districts and found that 75 use seniority as "the primary determinant for layoffs."<sup>24</sup> Basing teacher evaluations and pay increases on job performance instead of seniority will help attract new applicants and prevent less-effective teachers from remaining on the job. Employees should see raises for good performance, not just because they spent another year on the job.

## **Conclusion**

The 2018 teacher strikes focused attention on state lawmakers' decisions, but in most states, school districts have the last word on teacher salaries. Meanwhile, school closures put working families in a bind.

When state lawmakers do increase education spending, teachers do not always see higher salaries. Rather than increasing taxes, lawmakers should simplify school funding formulas and make it easier

- 17. Chris Kenning, Antoinette Konz, and Andrew Wolfson, "State Audit Slams Top-Heavy JCPS Bureaucracy," *Courier Journal*, May 21, 2014, https://www.courier-journal.com/story/news/education/education/2014/05/21/state-audit-slams-top-heavy-jcps-bureaucracy/2314418/ (accessed April 30 2018).
- Raycom Media, "State Audit of JCPS Uncovers Millions of Wasted Taxpayer Dollars, 'Inefficient Bureaucracy,'" 2014, http://raycomgroup.worldnow.com/story/25571808/state-audit-of-jcps-uncovers-millions-of-wasted-taxpayer-dollars-inefficient-bureaucracy (accessed April 30, 2018), and Ryland Barton, "Will Kentucky Take Over Management of Jefferson County Public Schools?" 89.3 WFPL, April 24, 2018, http://wfpl.org/will-state-take-over-management-of-louisville-public-schools/ (accessed April 30, 2018).
- Benjamin Scaffadi, "Back to the Staffing Surge," EdChoice, May 2017, https://www.edchoice.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/Back-to-the-Staffing-Surge-by-Ben-Scafidi.pdf (accessed May 1, 2018).
- Arizona Auditor General, "Arizona School District Spending, Fiscal Year 2017," March 2018, https://www.azauditor.gov/sites/default/files/18-203 Report with Pages.pdf (accessed May 1, 2018).
- 21. Ryan Randazzo and Richard Ruelas, "Arizona Budget Proposal Detailed at Capitol as Teachers Continue Protest," *Arizona Republic*, April 30, 2018, https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/politics/arizona-education/2018/04/30/arizona-budget-proposal-detailed-capitol-teachers-continue-protest/565687002/ (accessed May 1, 2018).
- Martin R. West et al., "The 2017 EdNext Poll on School Reform," Education Next (Winter 2018), http://educationnext.org/2017-ednext-poll-school-reform-public-opinion-school-choice-common-core-higher-ed/ (accessed April 30, 2018).
- The 74 Million, "LIFO 101: How 'Last-In, First-Out' Affects School Districts," https://www.the74million.org/article/lifo-101-how-last-in-first-out-affects-school-districts/# (accessed April 30, 2018).
- 24. Education Commission of the States, "50-State Comparison: Teacher Tenure/Continuing Contract Policies," May 1, 2014, https://www.ecs.org/teacher-tenure-continuing-contract-policies/ (accessed April 30, 2018); National Council on Teacher Quality, "Teacher Layoffs," February 2010, p. 4, https://www.nctq.org/dmsView/Teacher\_Layoffs\_Rethinking\_Last-Hired\_First-Fired\_Policies\_NCTQ\_Report (accessed May 1, 2018), and The 74 Million, "LIFO 101."

for educators and the public to determine where and how school districts spend taxpayer money. Then policymakers and educators can focus resources on the real goal: helping students succeed.

-Jonathan Butcher is Senior Policy Analyst in the Center for Education Policy, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity, at The Heritage Foundation.